Lesia Chomycz: About the Exhibition in Boryslav. Bruno Schulz's Two Debuts

Around 1918, after returning from Vienna to Drohobych, Bruno Schulz became active in the regional intellectual and artistic environment. In 1920, his name was listed among the members of the artistic group "Kalleia". However, little is known about his life and work during this period. The artist worked on his *The Booke of Idolatry*, tried to improve his artistic skills by establishing contacts with artistic circles in Lviv, and looked for support for his "artistic aspirations". He exhibited his works publicly for the first time at the 1st Exhibition of Jewish Art³. Later, in May 1921, he took part in an exhibition in the building of the Drohobych junior high school⁴. These were group exhibitions. His first

- 1 The "Kalleia" Society a Jewish society of lovers of fine arts and sciences, was established in Drohobych on February 15, 1919. It was then headed by Herman Sandig. The society had its premises in Nappe's tenement house at ul. Mickiewicza (second floor). In the fall of 1921, the society changed its name to "the Scientific and Literary Circle", and its president was Klemens Funkenstein. It probably existed until the end of 1922. See DALO (Derzhavny Archive of the Lviv Region), f. 1, op. 54, p. 426. "Sprawa pro rejestraciju polskoho kulturno-proswitnićkoho towarystwa 'Koło naukowo-literaćke' (Act of registration of the Polish cultural and educational society Koło Naukowo-Literackie), ark. 7. See also: "Bruno Schulz i drohobyćka tworcza spiłka Kalleja", [in:] B. Łazorak, L. Tymoshenko, Ł. Chomycz, I. Czawa, Widomyj i newidomyj Bruno Schulz (sociokulturnyj portret Drohobycza), ed. L. Tymoshenko, Drohobych 2016, p. 234–266 (Б. Лазорак, Л. Тимошенко, Л. Хомич, I. Чава, Відомий і невідомий Бруно Шульц (соціокультурний портрет Дро гобича), ed. Л. Тимошенко, Дрогобич 2016), hereinafter: B. Łazorak et al.
- 2 Letter from Bruno Schulz to Ostap Ortwin from May 1921, [in:] B. Schulz, *Dzieła zebrane*, t. 5: *Księga listów*, zebrał i przygotował do druku J. Ficowski, uzupełnił S. Danecki, Gdańsk: słowo/obraz terytoria 2016, p. 33.
- **3** U. Makowska, "Dziwna awersja". O wystawach Schulza, "Schulz/Forum" 13, 2019, p. 14. English translation available in this issue.
- 4 On May 22, 1921, in the auditorium of the King Władysław Jagiełło State Junior High School in Drohobycz, the opening of a collective exhibition of seven artists took place: of Włodzimierz Błocki, Ludwik Misky, Antoni Markowski, Kazimierz Łotocki, Adolf Bienenstock, Bruno Schulz and Estera Bienenstockowa (de domo Weingarten). The paintings could be viewed and purchased for two weeks, every day from 11.30 a.m. to 6 p.m. The exhibition included nearly eighty works, including a dozen by Schulz. Compared to the exhibition in Boryslav, the reviewer distinguishes two works by Schulz the pencil drawing "Omfale" and the painting "Dziewczęta" [Girls]: (fr), *Zbiorowa wystawa obrazów*, "Świt", April 15, 1921, no. 8, p. 7; Wystawa obrazów, "Świt", May 15, 1921, no. 10, p. 7; *Wystawa obrazów w Drohobyczu*, "Chwila", May 29, 1921, no. 849, p. 10; Al. Stewe, *Z wystawy obrazów*, "Świt", June 1, 1921, no. 11, p. 6–7.

individual exhibition, as it recently turned out, took place in the second half of March 1921 in Boryslav⁵.

Most scholars agree that Schulz worked on *The Booke of Idolatry* before he started to concentrate on literature; it is generally believed that his literary talent was revealed quite late⁶. Jerzy Ficowski admits that Schulz made attempts at writing in an earlier period, but the earliest specific information he offers is for the period of 1925 to 1926⁷. The only test of "mastery of words", according to Ficowski, must have been correspondence with confidants and friends, but the lack of epistolary proof from this period in the writer's archive does not allow us to determine if that was indeed the case. Jerzy Jarzębski assumes that Schulz's literary work began suddenly, and immediately became fully mature and perfect⁸. Władysław Panas draws attention to the masterful literary debut Schulz made in his early forties. Panas, the author of the concept of the "infinite intrigue" in the life and work of Bruno Schulz, also writes about "the Schulz phenomenon", "which is characterized, among other things, by an almost infinite ability to generate ever new and new and new stories"⁹. Today, another new story, a new biographical thread appears before us.

This essay will discuss the individual debut of Schulz, the visual artist, as well as the hypothetical literary debut related to it¹⁰. The issue of Schulz's participation in exhibitions in Boryslav has been partially discussed before¹¹. The hypothesis about the artist's literary attempts in the early 1920s, though, is put forward here for the first time.

The collection of the Lviv Vasyl Stefanyk National Scientific Library includes incomplete annuals of the Boryslav-Drohobych biweekly "Świt"¹². The uncut pages of the newspaper showed that it was being read for the first time¹³. There

- 5 Kultura i oświata. Urządzona staraniem Sekcji Oświatowej Z.U.N. wystawa obrazów i grafiki oryginalnej Brunona Schulza, "Świt", March 15, 1921, no. 6, p. 6.
- **6** "Debiut literacki", [in:] *Słownik schulzowski*, oprac. W. Bolecki, J. Jarzębski, S. Rosiek, Gdańsk: słowo/obraz terytoria 2006, p. 80.
- 7 J. Ficowski, Regions of the Great Heresy. Bruno Schulz: A Biographical Portrait, translated and edited by Theodosia Robertson, New York and London: W. W. Norton and Company 2003, chapter "The Prehistory and Origin of Cinnamon Shops".
- 8 J. Jarzębski, Schulz, Wrocław: Ossolineum 1999, p. 6.
- 9 W. Panas, Willa Bianki. Mały przewodnik drohobycki dla przyjaciół (fragmenty), Lublin 2006, p. 16.
- 10 This was the first publication in the press.
- 11 B. Łazorak et al., op. cit., p. 374; Ł. Chomycz, "Do charakterystyky tworczosti Bruno Schulza u perszij połowyni 20-ch rokiw (za materiałamy borisławśko-drohobyćkoji hazety Świt)", w: Drohobyćkyj krajeznawczyj zbirnyk, ed. L. Tymoshenko, W. Aleksandrowycz, Ł. Winar, Ł. Wojtowycz, vol. XIX–XX, Drohobycz–Koło 2017, p. 307–315; U. Makowska, op. cit., p. 5–34.
- **12** "Świt. Organ urzędników naftowych w Borysławiu", R. 1: 1921, no, 1–24; R. 2: 1922, no. 25–36; R. 31923, no. 49–53, 66–71; vol. 4: 1924, no. 73–83 (Lviv Vasyl Stefanyk National Scientific Library of Ukraine, Marian and Ivanna Koc Scientific Department of Periodical Editions).
- **13** The research visit was conducted at the beginning of 2016 while I was working on the collective monograph *Widomyj i newidomyj Bruno Schulz (sociokulturnyj portret Drohobycza).*



SWIT

ORGAN URZĘDNIKÓW NAFTOWYCH W BORYSŁAWIU.

Wychodzi co 1. i 15. każdego miesiąca.

REDAKCIA LIMENISTRACIA: DROHOLIVICZ, DESNARWA LORWENKOPPA REDAKCIA PETUNUK W KADI, NEUSELE OD 11.—B. PRITYPOL — REGISTOW NE ZWESCA SE

Cony ophosoné : Cale strone: Mp. 2000.--, Vi. Mr. Mp. 2000.--, Vi. Mr. Mp. 1400.--, Vi. Mr. Mp. 200.-- Via vir. Mp. 400.--Deshee : Innin po Kip. Ni.- as slowe psyconjaye dealers, as desk thesty poderljete.

Cena egzemplarza podwójnego 60 Mk.

Nr. 25-26

Borysław-Drohobycz, dnia 15. stycznia 1922.

Rok II.

Roczny bilans naszej pracy.

Data I. stycznia 1921, opościł przeg pierwszy namer "Świte". Rospocząta się mozolna ciętka praca, wieci piętrajnych się alecetannie gorzeskod, kater gwalogać mozichiony na każdym kroku. Kisti z nos nie pamięta oznosrow, jakie na nas miotano po wyścia pierwanego nameru? Mimo wszystko wytrostożny.

I dail, havner sa califorcian pracy, a during melemy abountational, as specialismy melecurary are unisolomiqual. M konghruncji trgo obowigatin, dia dobra
kolingów, sie ancepdatikoty poferiyorê, II talem nancem bylo "unpolinie pracować i unpilinie wakrajeć o poprawę misango bylu i o wyswożenie namego dacha" (Nr. Li,
M programowym actylinie tego namena czytomy dolej:
"Jako pracowaty unysłoni wisłomy w robutskiach
namych braci. Jemy ten sim gerski chieb i ię sanoj
many dapracić do godowość ilaskinię z wspolinej niedono unpolinych ideolow napraci tem, góże świr.
W imię tjeh ideolow napraci tem, góże świr.
W imię tjeh ideolow napraci tem, góże świr.
W imię tjeh ideolow napraci tem poline jedonapiec. Przysale naura walko nie będnie iargem o dobbne
antypatiwa daia, ale będnie wiską o inne jelter.

Pierwiny namer wywalsł ogółną senancję. Kele lej z entanjamnem wiali włanej orgon, ktory isł energiene podjął obroną chi interesion, Rospecząty się w kadem
bierre dyskucje na temu nadad kulturologyći manej goary, dzięti ktorej ogłęszone cytł mykladowi odczytow.
Nowy prej zeluktypnował Zagłębie Zobejannalonamej towartyney począty czaść wariesti dochowe.

I dwajej strony pietodowcy nie astawaći w minanioostatorstw. chego daż w nie spoubi nabaczyći. W artyludu "Z namej nybuny" (ar. ż.) piesolony. "Odczowomydobrar studu natrocych osoprenie, prawcie nam skierowanych. Przypadkowa identyczność natwo sierowanych. Przypadkowa identyczność natwo sieradykalnych teoleocjach. była między imponiowycianioromą w rękach naszych przedwnikość. Manejocy
broną w rękach naszych przedwnikość.

numetre sekrija kulturalen narnarna dabay postop praze ogłoszenie szerogu karaciu i wykladów. Założono prwnego rodzaju naiwersyter, który cieszył się liczną frekwentów.

Zavarta w gradniu 1920 umowa, skublicu single urrantejorij drozpano, niu zaspohoda w calodi zajeda kologicu Walestina novy memoroja, kiringo nimetry (skol) do dnia dalriojnego niu zrealizowano. Memorjal iza stazanie oprazowany zawieral positriaty natory shokoultenej a kolojalanj.

There release sweeth away, he wired wish helegies akonstatewalders, autum whosel godander. Trans numer a article a polecia minusel godander, werned helegies do unanovanio minusego "ja", motiving godander. Naturalnie, as nicktorey dynahospatio, dla hidrych minus nic święcego, próca mamony, którzy wogóte w bagnie borystawakom autracjii wszelkie godenie w bagnie borystawakom autracjii wszelkie godenie w prawiedliwość, acodze pomietii się na autoras artykulu.

Dais 9. listego 1921. collepto niq Walne Zgromadaenie Z. U. N. Novey, składnige sprawordanie z dzialadności seksti redskryjnej, omosofi moczenie organa i zapowiali, ze Świe" będzie stał na strady supoleptolatorenów, prócz tego chie być takte wybitawa czynnikien kulturalnym i razczatkiem najoczystowynych ślosalne.

W lonk Związku rozpoczyby się jednakowóż tarcta, co do jego charaktera i kierenku. Chresku frazenowirazw, których większość siędy sie pracowala dla Związku, idoc na lep szamnoj, ale bez treści, brareologi, bez glębnago więciu nasugo problemu ekonomicznego, bez zastanowienia się and natareni otonotkami, poszanowija narranci miti wodo przekonnia. Rodukcja, któ ra utala na stanowieku wolonici przekonni, nie chciała się pianć na takie stanowieku.

Zwolana w iej sprawie porar wtóry Nadawyczejści Walso Zgromadzenie, po referente przedstawicjela Rodzięjel, achwalska, so Z. U. N., mając na czem popowag w poraczenie i kolonienia popowag

Title page of the bi-weekly magazine Świt [Dawn] (1922, issue 25–26). Vasyl Stefanyk National Scientific Library in Lviv

on the next page excerpt from Marceli Weron's short story Undula **Undula**

oświącza się za azoliprzeniale i bezportonologi Zwiądku Zamiasi szumwych harek ułoścem program przey pozytywaej, colzieniej, by a niej mytonoś cał jatra.

Responsible sig prace moor nicebyt gorlina, ale spokojna, kutráby mogla sprowadzić nasze życie zawodowe as norsfalse tory. Nextety, wypadki nieprzewidzione stanely na przeszkodnie. Długotrwające pertraktucje z rebote/kami zerwano, Pracodewcy nie chcieli namać meżów zaufania, ani tek egodnić nig na dotychczanowy laktyczny stin recesy. W artykule wstępnym pisulidny wtedy: Nie risiąc oparcia w silnej organizacji, jaką stworzyć magistery, loca nie chrieliśmy, zanidajemy nię teraz międry mloten a kowadien". Wybochł strajk majowy. Procodawcy, wykorzystając nosza ciężkie polozenie, wydali skilaik, by arzędników, którzy przystępią do strajku, antychniast wydalsi. Rownocześnie zarządy firm wąswady urzędujków do jasocj doklaracji, że poddają się ich dyspozycjem. Sytuacja byla w najwyższym stopniu przykra. Obstok Irby Pracodawców przekosał nas dobitale o sporobach postępowanie naszych panów. Wydaiał Zwięrku, mojąc przed iektem dokonanym, pomny długu, ascisgolytego wobec robutshów, zezwold jedynie na bakeję dootrowania, celem ochrony warsstatów pracy przed ewentualną nakodą elementieną. Wydział cheiał tež zpobiec mažlivej interwancji wojskowej. Z njag na serce medway jessees rat sapewaid - coday wyladnili na rježirie Iwowskim - że nam nawel przez mysli nie przeszka, szkodzić robotnikom. Tymorasem niektóray alercawatai mowey, w sposób demagogiczny wykorzystojąc sę okoliczność, burzyli ich przeciwko nam, a niektore a dalenníków interesowanych pozwoldy noble

zemieścić notatki o takiej treści, że rezgować na nie byłoby fionitej naszej godności.

Proof upromadantem weinego handle. Surramaral się pang rasy do holegow, zwolywał agronadamia ciom narodamia się and anlectenium wianed kooperatywy. Temu zadania poświęcono specialnie dwa artykulty. Salapy społeczne: i "lden kooperatyzmu" W nich podano ceł i nazasnie kooperatywy, przyczem wzaazano na pierwane związki brytyjskie, które — male z powiętku — z biegiem czana zamieniły się w olbrzydie stowarzyszenia społeczne, zatrodniające tysiące robomikos i uredniątow.

W sierpniu postanowił Zwopsk Urzędników we Lwowie respocząć kroai, mające na celo scastralizowanie wszystkich zwięsków wrzędniczych Malepotski. Dnia 4 wraciaia odbyła się we Lwowie konferencja nafrowców se wschodośni i sachodnią żapści kraju natacyc. Na konferencji sej w kuterą wsięti odział prawie wszyscy celonkowie Rednicji, podło- handi ustawowego sregulowania acom pracy i płacy drogą lab Urzędniczych. Tu nawiązalistow kontakt z kolegom kroślojnskimi.

Daia 29. września odbył się Zjasoł wszystkich urodowkow kruju. Rodskeja i Zwiąsak wysiały swoich prodstawienia Zażądano od kolegow, by każdy był ozdoskiem organiacji Druga capić razobucji domaga się logalorgo zastępstwa urodoskow na rewnąter, oraz ustawowego urogułowania norm pracy i płacy. Zjazd był wypadkiem o doulosłem znaczenio. Wszędzie w kraju powstały nowe zraczeniacionali się urzędnowania norm pracy i płacy. Zjazd był wypadkiem o doulosłem znaczenio. Wszędzie w kraju powstały nowe znaczenia; organizowali się urzędnowy drzewa, chemierne etc. cytka w nan lenistwo i apacja nadał święciły triumty.

FELJETON.

H. H.

ZAL.

Pogrzebane w gruzech uny

Wistr services amplie by Wistr services amplies by Wistr services amplication with the wind of the win

Z ziemi swiigia wstoje myts, Taka smętoa, jak to tps, Tak rospaczno, jak jęk wron...

I prace myil przeprznąt ciek Dawnych marzek, dawnych circek I podnichny orka lot.

> Dail - no volus - cicho - cyt -Choć pogodny blyanet świt

fait prayaiemny only lot.

MARCELI BERON

(Produk i probled bez sureshne Relskiji wrbeniosyk

UNDULA.

Musialy już upłynąć tygodale, wiesiące, od kiedy anniknięty jestem w tej zamostał Zapadam wołąż na nowo w sen i może nię żwieje i majaki jawy płączą się z wytworani omroczy seniej. Tak upływa — czas. Zdoje uż się, żw tym długom krzywym pokoju już kiedyś dawną mieszkalem. Czasem odporanię ne nad miary wietkie moble sięgujące do solitu, te szuły z prostego dębu, najedose zakorzonymi gratami. Wielka, wieleraniema tampa z szarej cym zwiesza się ze stropu, kodysząc się z letka.

Leap w rogu sługiego żeliego lotka, wypełniając zaśrónie trzecią jego capść mem ciakem. Są chwite, w ktorych pokoj odwodowy żeliem świedem lampy gimie mi gdzieś z oczn i cznię tylko w ciętkim bezwladzie myśli potężny spokojny rytm oddechu. Inórym moja pieri się miarowo podosoi. I w zgodzie z tym zytmem idzie oddech wszystkich razozy.

Sqray się czas miliem syczeniem lampy nahowej. Stare sprzyty trzupkują i trzesaczą w ciszy. Posa mag w glybi pokoju czają się i spisiwią cienie, fędzaste, krzywe, pokuman. Wycięgają dłogie szyje i zegiądają mi popraes ramiona. Nie odwzeczam się, i pociaby? is an interesting notice on one of the columns: "Exhibition of graphic works by the young artist Mr. Bruno Schulz" It might seem like just a small press release, but it aroused a lot of interest as a testimony to Schulz's first personal exhibition, about which nothing was known before.

Let us offer some detail about the source. The biweekly "Świt" was the official paper of the oil industry in Boryslav¹⁵. It was published from January 1, 1921 to June 1924. The position of responsible editor was held by: Konstanty Jaworski (January 1, 1921 - March 1, 1921), Wiktor Koreywo (March 15, 1921 -October 15, 1921) and Klemens Funkenstein (November 15, 1921 - June 1924). The periodical was created on the initiative of the latter 16. The editorial office and administration were initially located in Boryslav, and from September 15, 1921 in Drohobych. The newspaper was printed in Józef Loewenkopf's printing house in Drohobych. As the editorial office reported, "Świt" was the only press organ in the oil basin. The newspaper was published biweekly - on the first and fifteenth day of each month – and the circulation in 1921–1924 ranged from 900 to 1,000 copies. The issues consisted of 8-12 pages of small format. In the first issue, the editors presented their goals to the readers, emphasizing that as free citizens of a free country, they want to follow the slogan of cultural development and progress 17. "Świt" discussed issues of the oil industry, published current news from the Drohobych-Boryslav oil basin, and addressed subjects related to education, culture, literature and artistic life in the region. Poems and literary sketches appeared frequently. Many of the publishing authors were members of the Drohobych group "Kalleia", including, among others, Dr. Ludwik Alter, Dr. Michał Friedländer, Maks Propper, Zygmunt Sternbach, Juliusz Witkower, and Marek Dörfler. In June 1924, the newspaper changed its name to "Dwutygodnik Naftowy" [Oil Weekly] and was published under this title from August 1, 1924 to December 15, 1926¹⁸.

¹⁴ Kultura i oświata, "Świt", March 1, 1921, no. 5, p. 7.

[&]quot;Świt", initially addressed only to administrative officials in Boryslav, soon also gathered representatives of other organizations of white-collar workers in the Boryslav oil area, especially the Association of Petroleum Technicians. As early as in 1923, it became the governing body of the Team of Unions of Intellectual Workers in the Oil Industry in Boryslav. See Nowy rok – nowa praca, "Dwutygodnik Naftowy", January 1, 1926, No. 1 (119), p. 1.

¹⁶ B. Łazorak et al., op. cit., p. 244.

¹⁷ Nasze cele, "Świt", January 1, 1921, no. 1, p. 1

[&]quot;Dwutygodnik Naftowy. Organ Zespołu Związków Pracowników Umysłowych Przemysłu Naftowego w Borysławiu" [Dwutygodnik Naftowy. Organ of the Association of White-collar Employees of the Oil Industry in Boryslav]. The decision to change the title and format of "Świt" was made on January 14, 1924, during the extraordinary general meeting of the Association of White-Collar Workers of the Oil Industry in Boryslav. The process of establishing a new editorial board lasted over half a year. Finally, on August 1, 1924, the first issue of "Dwutygodnik Naftowy" was published. Until April 15, 1925, the newspaper was the organ of the Union of White-collar Employees

It is not known exactly why Schulz chose Boryslav as the venue for his first individual exhibition. In the interwar period, it was a city full of contrasts. According to Stanisław Nicieja, it offered a combination of American panache with eastern backwardness. Despite the abundance of natural resources in the region, it was strikingly poor. Among the modern buildings, there were crooked cottages and poor shop windows next to rich ones. The widespread filth made a particularly off-putting impression. The streets were drowning in mud, from which only unusual wooden sidewalks on high stilts saved them 19. The intelligentsia stood out among the oil officials; apart from them, most of the sixteen thousand inhabitants of the city were workers, some of them – people of low moral culture, louts and rowdies 20. Most likely, the location of the exhibition in Boryslav was chosen by its organizer – the Educational Section of the Boryslav branch of the Association of Oil Officials (Związek Urzędników Naftowych, hereinafter referred to as ZUN). The events organized by it were mostly held in Boryslav and then repeated in Drohobych.

The Association of Administrative Oil and Wax Officials in Galicia, based in Boryslay, was established in 1920–21²¹. The idea of creating a cultural centre was

of the Oil Industry in Boryslav; from May 1, 1925 to December 15, 1926 – a body of the Trade Union of White-Collar Workers of the Petroleum Industry in Poland. Until January 1, 1926, Klemens Funkenstein was the editor-in-chief; in the last year of publication (1926) – Benedykt Klimek took the role. The editors intended to combine the values of the work of administrative officials in "Świt" with the former work of technicians in the "Ropa" magazine – "Dwutygodnik Naftowy", unlike its predecessor, limited the section of fiction and art criticism to a minimum. Most of the attention was paid to the issues of the oil industry not only in the region, but also throughout Poland. Regular columns included Professional Affairs; Zagłębie Chronicle; National Oil Chronicle; Foreign Chronicle; Legislative Chronicle; Oil Values; Culture and Education; From the Concert Hall; From Books and Magazines Sent. Column headings had their own vignettes; the vignettes, including the title one, were designed by Władysław Kara. Among literary publications, the largest group were poems by Juliusz Witkower. Among his collaborators from the times of "Świt", Schulz's friend, Emanuel Pilpel, continued to publish in the paper. He was probably a member of the editorial staff, too. His area of interest was the oil industry in Poland and abroad. Pilpel's texts, especially in the years 1925-1926, appeared in virtually every issue, sometimes even several at a time. The most extensive and different from the other texts is the psychological sketch "Tłum". Cf. Emanuel Pilpel, Chińskie cienie. Sylweta redakcyjna, "Świt", June 15, 1921, no. 12, p. 2-3; idem, Chińskie cienie. Migawki z Truskawca, "Świt", August 15, 1921, No. 16, p. 2-3; idem, Targi Wschodnie "Świt", October 15, 1921, no. 19-20, pp. 2-3; idem, Światowy problem gospodarczej odbudowy, "Świt", April 15, 1922, no. 31–32, p. 1–3; idem, *Tłum*, "Dwutygodnik Naftowy", July 1, 1926, No. 13 (131), p. 5-7; and individual publications: July 15, 1926, No. 14 (132), p. 5-7; August 1, 1926, No. 15 (133), p. 7-9; August 15, 1926, No. 16 (134), p. 4-6; December 1, 1926, No. 23 (141), p. 5-8; December 15, 1926, No. 24 (142), p. 3-5.

- 19 S. Nicieja, Kresowe Trójmiasto. Truskawiec-Drohobycz-Borysław, Opole 2009, p. 168-172.
- 20 In 1921, Boryslav had 16,400 inhabitants, including almost 2,000 intellectuals. See W. Pawłowski, Borysław – stolica Polskiego Zagłębia Naftowego (do 1939 roku), "Biuletyn Stowarzyszenia Przyjaciół Ziemi Drohobyckiej" 2017, no. 20, p. 41, 43; Al. Stewe, Oświata w Zagłębiu Borysławskiem, "Świt", May 15, 1922, no. 33–34, p. 5.
- 21 Jews predominated there 90% of the administrative staff were people of Jewish origin. Cf. W. Pawłowski, op. cit., p. 48.

born in the community, and gained support in the region. For this purpose, the ZUN Education Committee was established. It was divided into four sections devoted to educational, play and drama, music, and propaganda²². The educational section was particularly active. It occupied a premises in ul. Pańska in the building of Bloch's Warsaw Café²³. Its activities included Saturday discussion evenings, public readings and lectures, exhibitions, concerts and other events. Meetings with famous writers were popular²⁴, including Józef Wittlin, Jan Lechoń, Antoni Słonimski, Julian Tuwim²⁵, Juliusz Kaden Bandrowski²⁶, Wacław Sieroszewski²⁷, and reciter Kazimiera Rychterówna²⁸. Incidentally, Schulz probably had one of these meetings in mind when, years later, he mentioned it in an exalted letter to Julian Tuwim, in which he informed the addressee of the "despair of helpless admiration" he experienced during his performance²⁹. The educational section also organized foreign language courses and established a library. The main places of activity in Boryslav were the People's House, the "Sokół" building, the ZUN headquarters, and the House of the Technicians' Union³⁰.

We can only guess how the exhibition was organised. Some work must have been done by Izydor Schulz, who had just been appointed director of the representative office of the joint-stock company "Galicja" in Warsaw³¹ and was a member of the National Petroleum Society³². Similarly, Schulz's cousin Henryk Kuhmärker must have helped, too; in the 1920s, he became the director of the

- 22 fr., Kultura i oświata, "Świt", January 1, 1921, no. 1, p. 9.
- 23 Kultura i oświata, "Świt", January 15, 1921, no. 2, p. 6
- 24 On December 19 and 20, 1921, Józef Wittlin's author evenings were held in Boryslav and Drohobycz: Al. St., Odczyty Józefa Wittlina, "Świt", January 15, 1922, no. 25–26, p. 10.
- 25 At the end of October 1923, an "evening of three authors: Lechoń, Słonimski and Tuwim" took place in Drohobycz. It gained considerable publicity: the evening "was the scene of vulgar scenes and wild brawls, bordering on scandal. When Julian Tuwim appeared on the stage, a dozen or so school-age students, for unknown reasons, began to howl terribly and threw a hail of rotten apples at the famous poet. Panic broke out in Sokół's room, and Mr. Tuwim, under the pressure of such arguments, had to withdraw from the stage" Wieczór 3 autorów, "Świt", November 15–December 1, 1923, no. 70–71, p. 9–10.
- **26** Juliusz Kaden-Bandrowski gave a lecture on the role of the book in contemporary Polish literature (st), *Odczyty*, "Świt", April 1–April 15, 1924, no. 79-80, p. 9.
- 27 Wacław Sieroszewski gave a lecture titled Na wulkanach Japonji [On the Volcanoes of Japan] on May 16, 1924: St. St., Odczyty, "Świt", June 1924, No. 83, p. 9.
- 28 In October 1923, Kazimiera Rychterowna recited poems on stages in Boryslav and Drohobycz. It was then that Bruno Schulz became acquainted with her. *Z teatru. Kazimiera Rychterówna*, "Świt", September 15–October 1, 1923, no. 66–67, p. 11; (Elgot), *Kazimiera Rychterówna*, "Świt", October 15–November 1, 1923, no. 68–69, p. 10.
- 29 B. Schulz, Księga listów, op. cit., p. 49.
- **30** (m.), *Z pracy oświatowej w Borysławiu*, "Świt", April 1, 1921, no. 7, p. 6.
- 31 B. Łazorak, Wpływowy brat Izydor (Baruch, Izrael) Schulz, "Schulz/Forum" 3, 2014, p. 99.
- **32** Izydor, elected as a member of the society's branch in the early 1920s, remained a member until his death. Cf. *Krajowe Towarzystwo Naftowe "Świt"*, February 15, 1922, no. 27–28, p. 6. DALO, f. 1, op. 54, sp. 1185: National oil company in Lviv, ark. 116; B. Łazorak, op. cit., p. 100.

Drohobych refinery "Galicja"³³. Both had influence and relationships among oil officials.

However, most likely, Schulz's relationship with the "Kalleia" group played a key role. Its members were the promoters of the exhibition: the president of "Kalleia" and editor of "Świt", Klemens Funkenstein. It likely that Schulz met him in Vienna, where Funkenstein lived for some time as a correspondent of "Gazeta Warszawska" Stanisław Weingarten – oil company official, admirer of Schulz's art works Triedländer – member of the board of the "Kalleia" society, and most importantly, chairman of the Educational Section of ZUN³⁶.

- 33 A. Kaszuba-Dębska, Kobiety i Schulz, Gdańsk: słowo/obraz terytoria 2016, p. 307.
- 34 Klemens Funkenstein (1875–January 26, 1939) was known as an activist of professional organizations of white-collar workers. He attended schools in Lviv, then started law studies in Vienna, where he gained popularity with his first literary texts published, among others, in "Arbeiter-Zeitung" and "Oesterreichische Monatshefte", he was also a correspondent of "Gazeta Warszawska". He interrupted his studies and started working on the state railways. At the end of 1918 or at the beginning of 1919, he moved to Drohobych. He took a job at the Silva Plana oil company, where he actively tried to organize white-collar workers in the oil industry, and over time he expanded his activities to all employees. In 1922, he moved to Lviv. He founded the Union of Oil Workers, and also organized the General Trade Union, which he headed for many years, and the Lviv District Council of the Union of Intellectual Workers. He was the co-founder and editor-inchief of the newspapers "Świt" (1921–1924) and "Dwutygodnik Naftowy" (1924–1925), in the years 1921–1922 he was the chairman of the Scientific and Literary Society (formerly "Kalleia"), a member of the Union of Oil Officials in Boryslav. See BP, Klemens Funkenstein, "Chwila", January 27, 1939, no. 7129, p. 6; B. Łazorak et al., op. cit., p. 244.
- 35 Stanisław Weingarten (ca. 1890–1943) was born in Kamionka Strumiłowa (now Kamionka Bużańska), and attended schools in Lviv. However, it is known that on September 7, 1914, he left Drohobycz for Vienna. Apparently, he moved to Drohobych earlier and returned after the war. For many years, he was employed as a clerk at the "Galicja" Oil Company. Because of his duties, he moved to Lviv and then to Łódź. In 1939, looking for salvation, he returned to Drohobych. In 1943, together with the last group of Drohobych Jews, he was murdered in the Bronicki Forest. Weingarten was a lover of art and music. In the 1920s, he was a member of the Drohobych creative group "Kalleia". He had a lasting friendship with Schulz. He collected the artist's works. It was thanks to Weingarten that Schulz's works were transported to Łódź and were saved from destruction. The only surviving oil painting by Bruno Schulz, "Spotkanie" [Meeting] (1920), comes from this collection. See *Słownik schulzowski*, p. 408–409; *Księga pamiątkowa i adresowa wygnańców wojennych z Galicyi i Bukowiny 1914–1915* and Album pamiątkowy, cz. III: Prowincya i Bukowina, Wiedeń 1915, p. 39
- 36 Michał Friedländer (1894–1942/1943?) was born in Skole. In 1912, he graduated from high school in Drohobych. He began his studies in Vienna. In the early 1920s, he was a member of the Drohobych group "Kalleia". In 1921–1922, he worked as an oil official in Boryslav. From January to April 1921, he headed the Educational Section of ZUN. Perhaps he resigned on his own initiative due to criticism of his activities. However, he apparently returned to his position, since the following year he was again mentioned as Section Chairman. In 1923, he began working as a teacher at the Private Junior High School and Co-educational Secondary School of the Private Polish Real Junior High School Society for Boryslav and Tustani. Therefore, he resigned from active membership in ZUN. For his services in creating the trade union library (opened on July 1, 1922), on March 10, 1924, he received the title of honorary member of ZUN. He was a collaborator of the ZUN organ the biweekly "Świt", later renamed "Dwutygodnik Naftowy". At that time, he published under pseudonyms and codenames (M.Fr., fr, Al. Steve, Al. Steve, Al. St., al. st., st.). On May 15, 1921,

Friedländer was an exceptional figure – he published a lot, also under a pseudonym and codenames. He was interested in education and culture, he worked as a teacher, he gave public lectures, published several brochures on literary topics³⁷. He was the author of most of the notes related to the Schulz exhibition. He also personally opened the exhibition on behalf of the Educational Section.

Schulz's opening took place on Sunday, March 13, 1921 at 11:00 a.m. at the House of the Technicians' Union³⁸ at ul. Kościuszki 82, near the city hall. The building was owned by the Folk School Society, and the Association of Drilling Technicians also had its premises there³⁹. On the ground floor, the veranda of

he withdrew from the editorial office for personal reasons, but until the end of 1924, in addition to official statements as the chairman of the ZUN Educational Section, he continued to publish his own texts under a pseudonym. At the end of 1924, he moved to Cracow, where he continued his educational activities. According to the testimony of Leopold Held, Friedländer was murdered by the Nazis in Brody. The exact date of his death is unknown (approximately 1942 or 1943). Cf. Sprawozdanie Dyrekcyi C. K. Gimnazyum im. Franciszka Józefa w Drohobyczu za rok szkolny 1912, p. 92; DALO, f. 1., op. 54, pp. 426: Sprawa pro rejestraciju polskoho kulturno-proswitnićkoho towarystwa "Koło naukowo-literaćke", sheet 6; Dr. MF, List do Redakcji, "Świt", April 15, 1921, No. 8, p. 6–7; Kronika, "Świt", May 15, 1921, no. 10, p. 5; Jedna z młodszych, Głos młodej koleżanki, "Świt", April 15, 1922, no. 31-32, p. 7; Walne Zgromadzenie Z.U.N., "Świt", February 1, 1923, no. 51, p. 2-4; Z ruchu zawodowego, "Świt", March 1-15, 1924, no. 77-78, p. 6; Z. Zagórowski, Spis nauczycieli szkół wyższych, średnich, zawodowych, seminarjów nauczycielskich oraz wykaz zakładów naukowych i władz szkolnych, vol. 2, 1926, p. 130; W. Pawlowski, op. cit., p. 44; I. Michalska, Nauczyciel dla nauczycieli i wychowawców. Michał Friedländer jako popularyzator wiedzy o wychowaniu w latach międzywojennych, "Studia Edukacyjne" 2018, no. 48, p. 133–149; Słownik pseudonimów i kryptonimów pisarzy polskich oraz Polski dotyczących, vol. 3: Wykaz nazwisk pisarzy, Kraków 1938, p. 31; Słownik pseudonimów pisarzy polskich, vol. 3, edited by E. Jankowski et al., Wrocław 1996, p. 251; ibidem, vol. 2, p. 623; L. Held, A Tyśmienica nadal płynie, https://www.jewishgen.org/Yizkor/Borislav/ Borislav.html Accessed: December 29, 2019.

- **37** Al. Stewe, *Romain Rolland i jego "Jean Christophe"*, *Drohobych 1921*, "Biblioteka Epoki", no. 1) As far as we know, a pamphlet titled *Walt Whitman*, *the Apostle Poet* was being prepared for printing. "Świt" published a review of Al Stewe's first brochure: *M. Propper*, "Biblioteka Epoki", "Świt", August 1, 1921, no. 14–15, p. 10; M. Pr., *Z książek nadesłanych*, "Świt", November 15, 1921, no. 21–22, p. 10.
- **38** Kultura i oświata. Urządzona staraniem Sekcji Oświatowej Z.U.N. wystawa obrazów i grafiki oryginalnej Brunona Schulza, "Świt".
- 39 In November 1904, a group of representatives of the management staff of oil mines established an association called the Association of Drilling Technicians in Boryslav. Its aim was to defend the rights and interests of the management staff of oil mines. Initially, the union had 76 members. After the war, it changed its name to the Association of Polish Drilling and Oil Technicians in Boryslav. In 1911–1914, the Association published the union magazine "Ropa" [Oil], later in 1937–1939 "Biuletyn Związku Polskich Techników Wiertniczych i Naftowych" [Bulletin of the Association of Polish Drilling and Oil Technicians]. The headquarters of the Association was a building at ul. Pańska (later ul. Kościuszki), opposite the Carpathian Gate. The presidents of the Association were, among others, Julian Bittner, Józef Lewicki, Tadeusz Łaszcz, Leopold Słotwiński and, most recently, Wiktor Bobrowski. Various trade unions in the oil basin initially competed with each other, but due to the lack of available premises in Boryslav, they were forced to establish relations. In 1922–1923, the unions merged into the Complex of the Unions of White-Collar Workers of the Oil Industry in Boryslav. See *Sprawa wspólnej organizacji*, "Świt", January 15, 1923, no. 49–50, p. 6; *Z ruchu zawodowego*, "Świt", September 15–October 1, 1923, no. 66–67, p. 3–4; W. Pawłowski, op. cit., p. 47–48; T. Porembalski, *Wspomnienia nafciarza*, Warszawa 1978, p. 83–88.

Mizerski's restaurant ran along the entire building. Inside, there were a hall, an office, management board room, billiard room and Bazylewicz's buffet. On the first floor – living rooms and a casino⁴⁰. Schulz's exhibition in this building took one room⁴¹, in which the artist himself hung several dozen works⁴², including his drawings⁴³.

Dr. Michał Friedländer opened the exhibition with a public lecture on behalf of the Educational Section. Stanisław Weingarten then introduced the audience to Schulz's "world of artistic creation". The speaker "in a beautiful and profound talk" contrasted Schulz with the masters, whose school he originated from and showed the differences between eroticism in the works of Goya, Rops and Klinger and the form that Schulz gave to this intimate aspect of life in his works⁴⁴.

The author of the review from the exhibition emphasized the theme of the works: "Everywhere and always, one main idea: tame a man, throw him at your feet" Based on the reviews, at least eight works can be mentioned:

- 1) a "big city corso" 46, with a woman waling; around her there are the faces of men,
 - 2) a painting with a woman in one stocking, with a shoe next to her,
- 3) a portrait of a woman above her, there are naked bodies with guitars or harps in their hands,
- 4) "two portraits" one introduces us to the artist's studio furnished with great luxury, the author does not describe the other;
- 5) "Spring Awakening", a painting that differed from the other items in its Art Nouveau technique and showed several boyish figures,
 - 6) pastel portrait of a woman,
- 7) portrait of a woman with an elegant shoe; thoughts hover above her like birds,
- 8) Circe a watercolour with subtle tones: "two women, one dressed in a short skirt, with her hand on her hips, with the conscious shamelessness of a street girl, and the other a nude with perfect harmony in the lines of the whole body, sitting, with her hand hanging limp in of silent delight, with a face full of longing, contemplation and pious prayer. At the feet of these women crawl men,

⁴⁰ W. Pawłowski, op. cit., p. 47.

⁴¹ Unfortunately, the building has not survived to this day. According to some locals, it stood in the city centre at ul. Kościuszki (currently Taras Shevchenko Street).

⁴² S. N-owa, Wrażenia z wystawy. (Wystawa obrazów Schulza), "Świt", March 15, 1921, no. 6, p. 2.

⁴³ This was emphasized in the first announcement of the exhibition, and then in the text by E. Menar, *Kultura i oświata*, "Świt", March 1, 1921, no. 5, p. 7; E. Menar, *Sztuki graficzne (Z okazji odbyć się mającej wystawy grafiki oryginalnej w Borysławiu*), "Świt", March 1, 1921, no. 5, p. 2–4.

⁴⁴ Kultura i oświata. Urządzona staraniem Sekcji oświatowej Z. U. N. wystawa obrazów i grafiki oryginalnej Brunona Schulza, op. cit., p. 6.

⁴⁵ S. N-owa, op. cit., p. 2-3

⁴⁶ Corso – this was the name of the former ul. Mickiewicza(now Shevchenko Street) in Drohobych.



whose contorted faces radiate all the ugliness and destruction of the world of the senses"⁴⁷. We provide this detailed description of the last painting to emphasize that in content and technique – according to the reviewer – it differed from the work "Mademoiselle Circe and her troupe" that Schulz scholars have paid some attention to. Apparently, there was another "Circe".

Apart from the fact that, thanks to a thorough analysis, Stanisław Weingarten "managed to completely solve the apparent mystery that immediately strikes the unprepared viewer" 48, it is not known what the average viewer's reaction to Schulz's works was. If we believe the few notes from "Świt", the exhibition was a success and "became a nice attraction in the monotony of the dullness of Boryslav" 49. Moreover, the subjectivity of the source should be taken into account, as the biweekly was an organ of the ZUN, whose Educational Section organized the exhibition.

The newspaper advertised Schulz's exhibition on every occasion: emphasizing that the audience in Boryslav was given the opportunity "to become acquainted with such an outstanding talent as Bruno Schulz undoubtedly is" 50 as well as that Schulz's exhibition completed the first stage of the Educational Section's work; further, it was stressed that "one exhibition of paintings and graphics at the House of Polish Technicians" was an important cultural undertaking of the Section51; the announcement of the exhibition in Drohobych notes great interest in Schulz's works presented in Boryslav52, and once again a year later the exhibition is remembered as an example of a successful revival of cultural life in the region53. In total, she was mentioned nine times, always in a positive sense54. The fact that from the income from the exhibition the Educational Section donated 150 marks to the newspaper's fund was probably of no small importance here55. Izydor Schulz might have also provided financing for the newspaper.

In addition to minor notes about the opening of the exhibition, three extensive articles related to it were published. It is worth analysing them in more detail.

⁴⁷ S. N-owa, op. cit., p. 2–3.

⁴⁸ Kultura i oświata. Urządzona staraniem Sekcji oświatowej Z. U. N. wystawa obrazów i grafiki oryginalnej Brunona Schulza, op. cit., p. 6.

⁴⁹ Ibidem.

⁵⁰ Ibidem.

⁵¹ (m.), *Z pracy oświatowej w Borysławiu*, op. cit., p. 6.

^{52 (}fr), Zbiorowa wystawa obrazów, op. cit., p. 7.

⁵³ Al. St., *Wystawy*, "Świt", April 15, 1922, no. 31–32, p. 10–11.

⁵⁴ Kultura i oświata, "Świt", February 15, 1921, no. 4, p. 7; Kultura i oświata, "Świt", March 1, 1921, no. 5, p. 7; S. N-owa, op. cit., p. 2–3; Kultura i oświata. Urządzona staraniem Sekcji oświatowej Z.U.N. wystawa obrazów i grafiki oryginalnej Brunona Schulza, "Świt", p. 6; twice in: (m.), op. cit., p. 6; (fr), op. cit., p. 7; Al. St., Wystawy, "Świt", April 15, 1922, no. 31–32, pp. 10–11; E. Menar, Sztuki graficzne, p. 2–4.

⁵⁵ Na fundusz prasowy ofiarowali, "Świt", March 15, 1921, no. 6, p. 6.

On March 1, 1921, "on the occasion of the exhibition of original drawings", a text by E. Menar was published. Titled "Graphic arts⁵⁶, the article was a brief outline of the history of the development of drawing as an artistic form. The author discusses some techniques (copperplate engraving, etching), emphasizing the importance of the original cliché-verre technique. I quote: "Here we must pay attention to the technique indicated by Corot, called cliché-verre. It involves drawing with a needle on a glass plate coated with a type of varnish that does not transmit light, and this transparent drawing burns sunlight onto paper coated with silver bromide, thus creating a faithful print. We will have the opportunity to see this type of technique at the announced exhibition"57. We can conclude from this that Schulz included at the exhibition works from The Booke of Idolatry because in it he mainly (apart from bookplates) used the cliché-verre technique⁵⁸. Then, E. Menar, briefly presenting the history of etching, listed the masters of this technique. He considers Rembrandt, unrivalled in his professionalism, to be the father of peintres graveurs. He also mentioned Rubens and Callot, who loved street scenes. He considered Goya to be the only graphic genius at the turn of the 18th and 19th centuries, whose influence had reached contemporary draftsmen. Discussing the latest masters, the author highlighted the eroticism in the works of Félicien Rops and the wonderful "poetry" of Max Klinger⁵⁹.

It is worth emphasizing the detail and professionalism of this description of visual arts in the paper published by oil officials. It is impossible to determine who E. Menar, the author of the text, really was. We do not know if it is a real name or a pseudonym⁶⁰. It never appeared in the newspaper again. The authenticity of the first edition is evidenced by the lack of a cross-reference, which was regularly used in the case of reprints. As I mentioned above, a lecture on a similar topic was given by Stanisław Weingarten at Schulz's opening. It was most likely prepared on the basis of the artist's own reflections.

Perhaps it was the text of that lecture that was published as Menar's article. This kind of publication practice was nothing exceptional. On the eve of the exhibition in Drohobych in May 1921, for example, the text of a lecture by Adolf

⁵⁶ The text appeared two weeks before the opening, in the same issue of the newspaper as the announcement. The author did not mention the name of Bruno Schulz, but it is obvious that we are talking about his exhibition, as there was simply no other exhibition at that time, much less an exhibition of original cliché-verre graphics. See E. Menar, Sztuki graficzne, p. 2–4.

⁵⁷ Ibidem, p. 4.

⁵⁸ M. Kitowska-Łysiak, "Cliché-verre", [in:] Słownik schulzowski, p. 59.

⁵⁹ E. Menar, Sztuki graficzne, p. 4.

⁶⁰ I wonder if it is a coincidence that the signature "E. Menar" reminds one of the name of the painter René Emile Ménard (1862–1930) or with that of René Joseph Ménard (1827–1887) – a French painter, writer and critic. One of the most famous books of the latter is La Mythologie: Dans l'Art Ancien Et Moderne.

Bienenstock intended to be delivered at the exhibition was published⁶¹. Either way, the connection between Menar's text and Schulz is obvious. The cliché-verre technique that Menar so aptly discusses was little known and rarely used. It is not even known how Schulz himself mastered it. Authors of the Schulz dictionary conclude that he must have learnt about cliché-verre from professional literature and was the only draftsman in Poland who used this technique⁶². In "Świt", we find texts and announcements of lectures on art by Adolf Bienenstock⁶³ and Mark Doerfler⁶⁴; however, there is no reason to suspect they published this particular article under a pseudonym.

The second text, the only attempt at a review from the exhibition – "Wrażenia z wystawy (Wystawa obrazów Schulza)" [Impressions from the exhibition (Exhibition of Schulz's paintings)] – was signed with the code name "S. N-owa". The review is vague. The author writes: "Bruno Schulz is a talent with deep intuition and rich imagination. The one-sidedness of the themes, which is striking at first glance and carries the danger of mannerisms, indicates that the painter has not yet reached the depths of his soul and spread it. The Creator has within himself rocky thresholds which require a fight with himself to overcome. In order to extract from life what is its essential content and find new paths, a struggle is necessary" The author emphasizes the influence that Goya, Rops, Klinger, Klimt and, interestingly, the writer Frank Wedekind had on Schulz's work 66. From this review, as already mentioned, we learn about the content and theme of the exhibition. Nothing is known about the author of the text. In a review of Schulz's exhibition in Drohobych, signed as "Al. Stewe" (Michał Friedländer), the following sentence appears: "On the occasion of the exhibition of Schulz's works

⁶¹ On the eve of the opening of the exhibition of seven artists on May 22, 1921, Adolf Bienenstock published a text on contemporary painting in "Świt". He then hosted the vernissage, and on May 29, while the exhibition was still running, he gave his lecture. Interestingly, in the "Biblioteka Epoki" series, in 1921 his brochure on a different topic was being prepared for print: Einstein i teorja względności [Einstein and the theory of relativity]. See A. Bienenstock, Kształt i barwa (O malarstwie współczesnem słów kilka), "Świt", May 15, 1921, no. 10, p. 2–3; Wystawa obrazów, "Świt", May 15, 1921, no. 10, p. 7; Biblioteka Epoki, "Świt", August 1, 1921, no. 14–15, p. 10.

⁶² M. Kitowska-Łysiak, "Cliché-verre", p. 59-64.

⁶³ The figure of Adolf Bienenstock is rather well known in Schulz studies. He was the author of a review of Schulz's exhibition in 1922. The artists jointly participated in the exhibition in Drohobych in 1921. Urszula Makowska recognizes Bienenstock as the patron of Schulz's participation in the group exhibition in Lviv in 1920. See A. Bienenstock, *Z wystawy wiosennej. Prace graficzne Brunona Schulza*, "Chwila" 1922, no. 1213 (July 8), p. 5; *Wystawa obrazów*, "Świt", May 15, 1921, no. 10, p. 7; B. Łazorak et al., op. cit., p. 164–165; U. Makowska, op. cit., p. 14.

⁶⁴ On March 13, 1921, Marek Dörfler (Doerfler) gave a lecture on Art in Antiquity, in which he discussed the art of Egypt, Assyria, Greece and Rome in the context of their historical development. Cf. (K.), Odczyty, "Świt", March 15, 1921, no. 6, p. 7.

⁶⁵ S. N-owa, op. cit., p. 2–3. For a reprint of texts about exhibitions, see: B. Łazorak et al., op. cit., p. 226–233.

⁶⁶ Ibidem.

in Boryslav, we discussed in more detail the nature of his work $^{\circ 67}$. However, it is not possible to confidently assign another pseudonym to Michał Friedländer.

And now about the new thread.

Nine months after Schulz's exhibition in Boryslav, on January 15, 1922, "Świt" published a work which, in my opinion, is directly related to his work. It was about Marceli Weron's short story "Undula". The title character is the embodiment of the ideal woman from the Schulz's *The Booke of Idolatry* ⁶⁸. As we remember, at the exhibition, which was a local success, the artist included, among others, works from *The Booke*.

The main female character from Schulz's drawings, together with her characteristic features, "travels" to Marceli Weron's story: "Undula lies in her fragrant bed in the embrace of a heavy sleep, which drains from her the memory of all the orgies and frenzies. Her inert and soft body, stripped of the tightness of gauze, panties and stockings, takes the darkness under her like a big furry bear, encloses it in her four huge paws and gathers her white, velvety limbs into one sweet and soft handful, over which she pants her purple tongue"69. We do not know the origin of the name "Undula" 70. It is probably a name Schulz created without a specific source. According to Jerzy Ficowski, "Undula" is associated with Undyna - a fairy, from the Latin unda - with a wave, stream, whirlpool, anxiety⁷¹. Włodzimierz Bolecki combines Schulz's Undula with Undine (Ondine) by Friedrich de la Motte Fouqué. Undine, the title character of the novel popular in the 19th century, is a water nymph, or mermaid, a creature with a dual nature, which belongs to the human world and the water element. This image of female characters is typical of romantic fantasy. The nymph (meaning "girl" in Greek), a being intermediate between deity and man, lives a very long time without ageing, although she does not seek immortality. Schulz's nymph Undula symbolizes the female figure in general⁷². Ficowski claims that Undula, who reigns in *The* Booke of Idolatry, is the first variant of the image of Rachel, an actual servant in the Schulz house, to whom the writer gave the name Adela in his literary works⁷³.

The first comparison of the text of Weron's story with Schulz's prose allows us to discover some common features – for example, certain syntactic peculiarities: the use of subordinate clauses in direct speech. Other similarities are,

⁶⁷ Al. Stewe, Zwystawy obrazów, p. 7.

⁶⁸ See chapter "Xięga bałwochwalcza (1920–1922)", [in:] B. Schulz, *Księga obrazów*, zebrał, oprac., komentarzami opatrzył J. Ficowski, Gdańsk: słowo/obraz terytoria 2012, p. 231–268.

⁶⁹ M. Weron, "Undula", p. 4.

⁷⁰ M. Kitowska-Łysiak, "Undula", [in:] Słownik schulzowski, p. 401–402.

⁷¹ J. Ficowski, *Regiony wielkiej herezji i okolice*, p. 275.

⁷² W. Bolecki, Witkacy–Schulz, Schulz–Witkacy: wariacje interpretacyjne, "Pamiętnik Literacki" 1994, No. 1 (85), p. 88–90.

⁷³ J. Ficowski, Regiony wielkiej herezji i okolice, s. 275–276.

among other things, the interweaving of reality and sleep, the use of the concept of awakening, and the masochistic eroticism typical of both authors. There are also clear affinities, for example, in the use of child characters, the maid Adela, the Demiurge, as well as the figure of a crab or a roach.

The beginning of Marceli Weron's story is somewhat reminiscent of Schulz's novella "Loneliness". The entire text is accompanied by the hiss of an old oil lamp, and events take place in a constant intertwine of dream, dream and reality.

A common feature of Weron's and Schulz's stories seems to be masochistic eroticism, but while in the former it is overt, in Schulz's, although ubiquitous, it remains, as Jerzy Ficowski noticed, hidden⁷⁴. Like the man in Schulz's engravings, Marceli Weron's character is the "humble Lazarus" at Undula's feet, an awkwardness (which is the figure of a man) in the splendour of perfection (which is the figure of a woman – a statue). Undula sentences Weron's character to "suffer until the end the error of the Demiurge" who created him⁷⁵. As we know, the figure of Demiurge – the creator, the father – is also present in Schulz's fiction.

The text also contains stylistic similarities with Schulz's stories. The eponymous Undula, for example, in Weron's story "took the darkness under itself like a big furry bear"⁷⁶, and in Schulz we read: "Lying face downward on the furry lap of darkness, we sailed in its regular breathing into the starless nothingness"⁷⁷. Another vivid example can be found in the following episode: "Large black cockroaches stand still and stare mindlessly into the light. They seem dead. Suddenly, these flat, headless hulks begin to run in an incredible crab-like manner and cut diagonally across the floor"⁷⁸. And in Schulz: "In the corners, large cockroaches sat immobile, hideously enlarged by their own shadows which the burning candle imposed on them and which remained attached to their flat, headless bodies when they suddenly ran off with weird, spiderlike movements"⁷⁹.

Weron's character (and narrator), who follows Undula, will have to "walk blindly, with sleep on his eyelids, up some old stairs, climbing up many dark floors, crossing black attic spaces, climbing overhead galleries" until he finally reaches a quiet, a familiar corridor and he will realize that he has stopped in front of the entrance to the apartment from his own childhood. He is greeted by his former maid, Adela, "treading silently on the velvet stoppers of her slippers" Analogies come to mind here with the description of Schulz's family home in

⁷⁴ Ibidem, p. 440.

⁷⁵ M. Weron, op. cit., p. 4.

⁷⁶ Ibidem.

⁷⁷ B. Schulz, "Tailor's Dummies", [in:] idem, *The Street of Crocodiles and Other Stories*, translated by Celina Wieniewska, London: Penguin Books 2008, s. 27.

⁷⁸ M. Weron, op. cit., p. 3.

⁷⁹ B. Schulz, "Visitation", [in:] idem, The Street of Crocodiles and Other Stories, p. 12.

⁸⁰ M. Weron, op. cit., p. 3.

his story "A Visitation". Moreover, these "groping journeys" in Weron harmonize with the motif of the labyrinth, one of the important motifs of Schulz's prose⁸¹. The maid Adela is one of the three most important characters in Schulz's world⁸².

Marceli Weron's story ends with a search for his childhood apartment. The figure of the child is interesting. The character has the impression that he has heard the "monotonous song" of the kerosene lamp earlier, at the beginning of his life, "when – a sick and tired infant – he was capricious and whining through long, crying nights". And he wonders further:

"Who called me then and turned me back as I was groping for my way back to my mother's proto-nothingness?"83. An analogy with Schulz's "returning child-hood" immediately comes to mind84. The figure of the child belongs to the "iron capital" of Schulz's fantasy85. Many similar examples can be provided. Weron's text is as if a mixture of Schulz's paintings and at the same time a combination of different worlds of his work, for example, the characters of Undula and Adela. The shared motifs in Weron's work appear deformed, and the story as a whole seems to be an echo of Schulz's well-known works. However, Schulz's prose as we know it today did not exist at that time, so it was impossible to copy, imitate or interpret it.

All this allows us to boldly assume that the author of the story "Undula" was Bruno Schulz himself, and Marceli Weron was his pseudonym⁸⁶. The main reason for its use may have been the masochistic-erotic content of the story. Innate modesty or shame made it difficult for Schulz to publish it under his own name. Already a renowned writer, Schulz confessed in one of his interviews that he would not be able to write a masochistic work – "I would be ashamed"⁸⁷. As we know, the same reality was expressed in Schulz's drawings and prose, differing in both forms only in a fragment and in the fullness of expression⁸⁸. However,

⁸¹ J. Jarzębski, "Labirynt", [in:] Słownik schulzowski, p. 186–187.

⁸² S. Rosiek, "Adela", [in:] Słownik schulzowski, p. 13–14.

⁸³ M. Weron, op. cit., p. 4.

⁸⁴ See letter from Bruno Schulz to Andrzej Pleśniewicz of March 4, 1936, [in:] B. Schulz, Dzieła ze-brane, t. 5: Księga listów, zebrał i przygotował do druku J. Ficowski, uzupełnił S. Danecki, Gdańsk: słowo/obraz terytoria 2016, p. 120–121.

⁸⁵ "Bruno Schulz do St. I. Witkiewicza", [in:] B. Schulz, *Dzieła zebrane*, t. 7: *Szkice krytyczne*, koncepcja edytorska W. Bolecki, komentarz i przypisy M. Wójcik, oprac. językowe P. Sitkiewicz, Gdańsk: słowo/obraz terytoria 2017, p. 7.

⁸⁶ It is possible that the nickname comes from the name of one of the leading French aestheticians of the second half of the 19th century, art theoretician and publicist Eugène Véron (1825–1889). L'Esthétique, published in 1878, was his most important work, which was published in Poland in 1892 in a translation by Antoni Lange. Interestingly, Véron provided an afterword to the book of the already mentioned Ménard, La Mythologie: Dans l'Art Ancien Et Moderne. Suivie d'un appendice sur les origines de la mythologie, Paris 1878.

⁸⁷ J. Nacht, Wywiad drastyczny. (Rozmowa z Brunonem Schulzem), "Nasza Opinia" 1937, no. 77, p. 5.

^{88 &}quot;Bruno Schulz do St. I. Witkiewicza", p. 8.

in his opinion, the written word carried a greater charge of emotion and risk. According to Ficowski, it was shame that prevented the exposed erotic idolatry from gaining wider access to the much fuller world of Schulz's prose⁸⁹. In the case of "Undula", however, it should be remembered that it would represent the early writing attempts of the young Schulz, only selected, trimmed and polished years later. It is difficult to be certain here, since the "early" Schulz is unknown to us.

An additional reason for using the pseudonym could have been the reservations of Izydor Schulz, who, although he supported his brother's extravagant work, could not jeopardize his reputation and high position in the oil industry.

An interesting view on the interpenetration of literature and art in Schulz's work from the early 1920s – that has not gained widespread acceptance of Schulz scholars, though – was expressed by Serge Fauchereau⁹⁰. He assumes that Schulz's original idea for *The Book of Idolatry* was to be a hybrid literary work, which, in addition to drawings, would also consist of a written text presenting the history of Undula⁹¹. Schulz, realizing that illustration that is not limited by the written word contains a deeper meaning, decided to abandon his original intention. This hypothetical text, according to Fauchereau, was never published and disappeared along with the author's other manuscripts⁹². Perhaps Weron's (Schulz's?) "Undula" is part of this lost text? We are getting lost in guesswork. Marceli Weron's short story was probably written in the spring of 1920 or 1921, together with a drawing of Undula. It was probably published in its entirety in "Świt", as there was no announcement from the editors of a sequel⁹³. Significantly, this is the only publication of all the preserved issues of "Świt" with a disclaimed that prohibited reprinting without permission.

Interestingly, in the next issue a review of the monthly poetry magazine "Skamander" appeared for the first time under the codename "mw" (Marceli Weron?). The author emphasized the importance of the monthly for Polish literature, comparing it to such literary periodicals as "Życie" and "Chimera", and considering the group of poets gathered around "Skamander" as the most outstanding contemporary talents⁹⁴. However, the review is limited to reproducing the table of contents, and the reviewer's full name is missing.

⁸⁹ J. Ficowski, Regiony wielkiej herezji i okolice, p. 437.

⁹⁰ S. Fauchereau, Twórczość Brunona Schulza [wstęp do francuskiego wydania Xięgi bałwochwalczej], przeł. A. Trznadel–Szczepanek, "Twórczość" 1985, no. 7/8, pp. 153–166; B. Schulz, Le Livre Idolâtre, préface de S. Fauchereau, postface de W. Chmurzyński, Quimper 1983.

⁹¹ Jerzy Ficowski considered this information to be fictitious – *Regiony wielkiej herezji i okolice*, p. 277–278.

⁹² S. Fauchereau, op. cit., p. 155.

⁹³ There may have been other similar publications, but it is difficult to determine because the complete annuals of the biweekly "Świt" have not survived. The biggest gap is the lack of issues of the newspaper from June to December 1922.

⁹⁴ (mw.), *Z książek nadesłanych. Skamander*, "Świt", February 15, 1922, no. 27–28, p. 10.

It is possible that Undula was also critically received by the audience. In the issue that followed its publication, there was a response to a letter from a certain Mr. Adam Z. Let us quote a fragment of it: "Our ambition is to be read in the widest possible circles and, of course, we will have even more powerful weapons. So don't let the cultural section or column irritate you! As for the value of the latter, we are so immodest that we shall ask you to, please, leave us an assessment. The relevant part of your letter was apparently written under the influence of ignorant people"95. In the "Feljeton" column mentioned in the letter, next to "Undula", there was only a short poem entitled "Żal" [Sorrow]96.

Finally, it is worth emphasizing that Bruno Schulz's exhibition in Boryslav, despite favourable notes in the local press, probably did not play a major role in promoting his work, as we do not find any evidence of wider interest in it in nationwide newspapers, for example in the Lviv press. However, this was the artist's individual debut in his home region. Therefore, the belief that Schulz avoided presenting it in the Drohobych area due to the "risky nature" of the subject matter of his artistic works should be corrected. Most importantly, the analysis of exhibition activities revealed Schulz's hypothetical literary origins from the early 1920s. However, the relationship between visual and literary representations of Undula requires deeper research. If our hypothesis were confirmed, it would fundamentally change the views on the beginnings of Bruno Schulz's literary work, as the story Undula appeared twelve years before the publication of *Sklepy cynamonowe*. So maybe Schulz debuted in two fields at the same time?

Translated by Language Extreme from the Polish translation by Adam Pomorski

⁹⁵ Odpowiedzi Redakcji, "Świt", February 15, 1922, no. 27–28, p. 8.

⁹⁶ H. H., Żal, "Świt", January 15, 1922, no. 25–26, p. 2.